# A Call for Amendments of ICCPR to Uphold Freedom of Expression Online (A Case Study of Iran)

# Jamshid Zargari (Corresponding author)

Master of Laws from the University of Judicial Sciences and Administrative Services, Tehran, Iran. Attorney at Law in Iran Central Bar Association, and Visiting Lecturer in University of Applied Science and Technology.

Email: jamshidzargari94@gmail.com ORCiD: orcid.org/0000-0002-8004-2969

#### Abstract

In the digital era, internet censorship poses a significant threat to freedom of expression, particularly evident in Iran where government-imposed filtering firmly restricts online discourse. Despite scholarly attention to censorship's mechanisms, gaps in international conventions like the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) remain understudied. This research examines internet censorship in Iran to identify ICCPR deficiencies enabling online expression restrictions. Employing qualitative methods, it scrutinizes data from diverse sources, including library, electronic, interviews, and reports. The paper traces Iran's history of censorship, delineates its impact on expression, and critiques the limitations of the ICCPR. The findings advocate for revisions to the ICCPR, advocating for transparent aims, publication of restrictions, designated oversight bodies, and recognition of the right to remedy. Incorporating insights from Iran, this study urges policymakers to fortify international legal frameworks, fostering a democratic digital space globally while respecting legitimate concerns.

**Keywords:** Freedom of Expression, Human rights, ICCPR, Internet Censorship, Iranian Legal System, UDHR.



## Introduction

In the digital age, the internet is crucial for communication and information access<sup>1</sup>, but many countries are increasingly implementing internet censorship (Zittrain et al., 2017). This is a major issue in Iran, where government filtering limits online freedom of expression<sup>2</sup>. Understanding this requires defining key terms: "internet censorship" refers to government control of internet access (Agarwal & Chakravarty, 2016; M. Zhang & Yang, 2020), while "freedom of expression" is the right to share opinions and ideas<sup>3</sup>. Internet censorship clearly violates this right by restricting access to information online.

Many scholars have studied how internet censorship affects online freedom of expression, but there is limited research on how gaps in international conventions, including the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), contribute to these restrictions. This study aims to fill this gap by examining how internet censorship in Iran relates to these gaps in the ICCPR. Iran's severe internet censorship makes it a useful case study for understanding this relationship and could help in drafting future amendments to the ICCPR. Therefore, this study seeks to answer two central questions: What are the gaps in the ICCPR that can facilitate the restriction of freedom of expression through internet censorship in Iran? How can these gaps be filled using Iran's practical experiences?

This research utilizes a qualitative method to deeply examine and interpret data on internet censorship and freedom of expression issues, focusing on the ICCPR's gaps. By combining qualitative and analytical methods, the study aims to advance understanding of these issues, using data from library and electronic sources, as well as interviews and reports from experts. Despite challenges in obtaining reliable data due to government secrecy and the limited scope focusing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>. Article 19 of The Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR); Article 19 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR)



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>. There are over 5.3 billion people using the Internet, which means that over 65% of the world's population is connected. (Shewale, 2024)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>. The organization Reporters Without Borders divides countries that censor the Internet into two main categories: Enemies of the Internet and Surveillance States. Enemies of the Internet are countries that use Internet censorship as part of a larger effort to oppress and control their populations, for example: Bahrain, Belarus, Bangladesh, China, Cuba, Ethiopia, India, Iran, North Korea, Pakistan, Russia, Saudi Arabia, Sudan, Syria, Turkmenistan, United Arab Emirates, United Kingdom, United States, Uzbekistan, and Vietnam (Countries That Censor the Internet 2024)

on Iran, the research seeks to provide valuable insights into human rights and online freedom of expression, paving the way for future research and advocacy.

The paper starts by exploring the history of internet censorship in Iran to provide context for the current state of online freedom of expression in the country. It then discusses the impact of this censorship on free speech, showing how filtering limits online discussions and self-expression. The article reviews the framework for restricting online expression, particularly the ICCPR's inadequacies. It concludes with a summary of key findings and recommendations for further research and action, stressing the need for continuous efforts to protect internet freedom in Iran and worldwide.

#### Background: History of internet censorship in Iran

In early 1993, Iran became the second Middle Eastern country to connect to the public Internet (Rahimi, 2003). By 1999, there were around 418,000 Iranian internet users, a number that has grown significantly since 2000 (Kalhor, 2022). By 2024, Iran is expected to have 84.82 million internet users, with a penetration rate of 94.45% (Statista, 2024). Iran's internet policy is influenced by the 1979 Islamic Revolution, leading conservative groups to push for a "Halal Internet," which restricts access to content based on strict Islamic law (Rhoads & Fassihi, 2011).

Iran's internet policy prioritizes development and protection against risks by censoring inappropriate content (Khamenei, 2002, 2015). In 2000, Iran introduced its first internet policies through "General Policies of Computer Information Networks." A committee established in 2001 initially provided a list of 111,000 prohibited websites, instructing ISPs to block them, while the judiciary also independently censored some sites (Kalhor, 2022). In 2006, Iran's SmartFilter allowed access to Persian-language sites but restricted popular English-language ones like the BBC (Tait, 2006). That year, an official stated Iran had blocked ten million websites, with the judiciary requesting an additional 1,000 sites be blocked monthly (Asriran, 2006). In 2008, reports indicated about 5 million more websites were banned (AFP, 2008). Currently, the exact number of banned websites is unknown due to a lack of official statistics.

In 2009, numerous websites were restricted during widespread protests following a controversial presidential election. Platforms such as Facebook and X (formerly Twitter) were subsequently blocked (Khanizadeh, 2023). Following the 2009 election protests, Iran implemented the Computer Crimes Law (CCL) to control internet content. Since 2010, the leader of the Iranian revolution has directed Iran's presidents to establish a domestic intranet, the National Information Network (Mehr News Agency, 2020). In 2012, the Iranian Ministry of Information and Communication Technology initiated trials for a nationwide "national internet" network to replace services accessed through the World Wide Web (The Guardian, 2012). During the 2017-18 Iranian protests, the government imposed restrictions on



internet access on mobile networks and blocked several websites and popular apps like Telegram to control the protests (NPR, 2018). Prior to 2017, Iran had never closed off international internet access.

In November 2019, during the fuel protests in Iran, the Iranian government implemented a widespread internet shutdown, beginning with cellular providers disconnecting on November 16 (Esfandiari, 2020). Internet access was fully restored by November 27. After the death of Mahsa Amini in September 2022, new protests led to the government restricting internet and mobile phone access, limiting platforms like WhatsApp and Instagram (Zad, 2022). NetBlocks described these limitations as the most stringent since November 2019 (Burgess, 2022).

#### Impact of Internet Censorship on Freedom of Expression

The UDHR and the ICCPR guarantee the right to freedom of expression. Two decades ago, the internet emerged as a platform for political movements, enabling revolutions like the Arab Spring and East Timor's independence (Benedek & Kettemann, 2013; Momen, 2019). However, governments quickly implemented censoring mechanisms to restrict online content, contravening the right to freedom of expression guaranteed as a human right by the UDHR and the ICCPR, especially when targeting political criticism (Ziccardi, 2013).

The United Nations Human Rights Council adopted a resolution in 2012 to safeguard human rights online, emphasizing that the rights protected in the real world should also be protected in the virtual world (UN Human Rights Council, 2012). However, increasing government restrictions on online access have led to a global decline in internet freedom and significant infringements on freedom of expression, demanding urgent attention from international organizations and civil society (Cristiano, 2019; Shahbaz & Funk, 2020).

Internet censorship negatively affects freedom of expression by limiting access to diverse information, creating an atmosphere of fear that leads to selfcensorship, and silencing the online public sphere, thereby hindering open dialogue and the ability to challenge authority. These issues are addressed in the context of Iran as follows.

#### **Restricting Free Flow of Information**

The principle of the free flow of information is widely accepted worldwide, referring to the unrestricted sharing of information (Becker, 2014). However, the principle requires the ability to access the internet in the current era (Flanagin & Metzger, 2000). The internet is seen as a freer medium compared to traditional media, which often face strict censorship (Papacharissi, 2002). Many people now rely on social media and websites as their main news sources, making unhindered internet access crucial for the free flow of information (Shearer, 2021).



Many countries have successfully implemented measures to restrict both access to the internet and the information available on it (Deibert, 2003), impeding the free flow of information by limiting access to high-quality and accurate sources (Lazer et al., 2018; Pasquetto et al., 2020). The United Nations Human Rights Council has urged all states to promote and facilitate access to the internet and international cooperation for the development of media, information, and communication equipment worldwide (UN Human Rights Council, 2012). In 2016 and 2018, this Council passed resolutions that strongly criticized governments for excessively restricting online access to information, emphasizing that such actions violate international human rights law (UN Human Rights Council, 2016, 2018).

In 2010, the Iranian parliament enacted the "Publishing and Free Access to Information Law," which grants Iranians the right to access information.<sup>4</sup> However, the law does not fully guarantee the free flow of information and introduces numerous unpublishable contents.<sup>5</sup> Additionally, although the constitution of Iran protects freedom of the press unless the content of the news violates the basic principles of Islam or the rights of the public, the Press Law 2000 has significantly increased the number of unpublishable contents. Consequently, if these contents are published online, the publisher's website or platform will be subject to filtering by relevant authorities.

According to some reports, Iran censors dissident websites and regulates news content critical of the government, particularly during periods of political unrest (Freedom House, 2019). Based on this information, some foreign news agencies' websites, both in Persian and non-Persian languages, such as BBC, Fox News, CNN, and VOA, have been filtered in Iran (IFMAT, 2020). Additionally, some news website has been subject to multiple instances of censorship, including cases when it has been blocked for criticizing government officials (Ensafnews, 2023; Tasnim, 2016; Zitoons, 2016).

In such circumstances, Internet censorship impedes it, which is crucial for a functioning democracy (Tabnak, 2023). When media outlets selectively share content to avoid censorship, it limits people's access to comprehensive information about political matters, leading to uninformed decisions (Becker, 2014). In countries with pervasive news censorship, information is often distorted (Techrato, 2023).

## Self-Censorship

In a democratic system that values individual liberty, the right to freely hold and express opinions is crucial both for personal development and for the health of democratic processes (Kakungulu-Mayambala, 2008). It also shields citizens from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>. Articles 13-17 of Publishing and Free Access to Information Law



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>. Article 2 of Publishing and Free Access to Information Law

external pressures and censorship, allowing them to share their views without fear of reprisal (UN Human Rights Committee, 2000; Y. Zhang, 2010).

External interference can lead individuals to self-censor their opinions to avoid repercussions (Boronow, 2012; Day, 2021; Ong, 2019). This self-censorship can cause negative emotions like inferiority, anger, and stress, negatively affecting relationships, creativity, and productivity (Adamska, 2017). It also results in passivity in decision-making (Timming & Johnstone, 2015), undermining democratic rights to expression and participation (Festenstein, 2018).

Scholars argue that widespread internet censorship can result in selfcensorship (Deibert, 2003; Lagerkvist, 2005). According to various reports (Ziapoor, 2022), In Iran, internet censorship is so extensive that a parliament member has called it "filternet" (ILNA, 2024), creating a fearful atmosphere among users who worry about the potential closure of their websites or social media accounts if they inadvertently cross regulatory boundaries (Hachigian, 2002). This fear leads individuals to be cautious and selective about what they share online (Dadge, 2005; Salmasi et al., 2022).

#### **Stifling Public Sphere**

The public sphere is where public opinion forms through reasoned arguments in public discourse (Habermas, 1989). With the rise of the internet, it was expected to become a modern public sphere due to its use for public communication (Zixue, 2006). Scholars have suggested various criteria for an online space to qualify as a public sphere, including autonomy from power, moral-practical exchange, reflexivity, ideal role-taking, sincerity, and equality (Dahlberg, 2001). Alternatively, other scholars argue that an online public sphere should focus on discourse space, inclusivity, political relevance, and merit-based judgment of ideas (Poor, 2005).

For the criteria to be met, internet accessibility is essential. Indeed, the realization of these criteria depends on people having unrestricted internet access (Gruičić, 2011). Censoring the internet makes it inaccessible, limiting public discourse. Many online platforms serve as public spaces where people discuss important issues. However, in Iran, major social media platforms like Instagram, Telegram, Twitter, YouTube, Facebook, and WhatsApp face filtering (Euronews, 2023; Kemp, 2023). Thus, Iran's internet fails to meet the requirement of accessibility for an online public sphere.

In the online public sphere, freedom of expression allows people to engage with diverse ideas, but internet censorship hinders this, limiting critical thinking and personal growth (Redish, 1982; Scanlon, 1977). Open debate is essential for discovering truth, and assuming that authorities of a country are infallible is a mistake (Barendt, 2005; Mill, 2003). By censoring opinions, authorities risk



suppressing the very ideas that could lead to a better understanding of an issue (Schauer, 1982).

#### Framework of Restricting Freedom of Expression Online

All member states of United Nations must respect human rights and fundamental freedoms, including freedom of expression,<sup>6</sup> which is not absolute. That is, governments must lawfully restrict online harmful content, but their actions must be in accordance with international law. To safeguard internet censorship according to the ICCPR rulings, it must be based on legitimate aims, determined by law, implemented cautiously, and allow individuals the right to remedy freedom of expression violations (Shepherd, 2017). This section critiques Iran's approach to this framework, highlighting the ICCPR's shortcomings and the need for future amendments.

#### Legitimate Aim

While the UDHR and the ICCPR guarantee numerous freedoms, they can only be restricted to uphold legitimate aims (Burdiak & Szalai, 2021). With regard to freedom of expression, these purposes include the protection of the rights and reputations of others, the safeguarding of national security and public order, the ensuring of public health and morals<sup>7</sup>, and the prohibition of the promotion of war or hatred based on nationality, race, or religion<sup>8</sup>.

The use of vague terms such as "safeguarding public order," "safeguarding national security," and "ensuring public morals" can lead to significant limitations on freedom of expression online due to their interpretability (Ayalew, 2020; Gunatilleke, 2021). Some researchers have posited that restrictions may also pursue other legitimate aims (Carrillo et al., 2023). However, the authors of the declaration and the convention intended these terms to constitute the end limits on freedom of expression. That is, it is not permitted to impose restrictions on grounds that have not been specified, even if such grounds would justify the imposition of restrictions on other rights that are protected by the Covenant (UN Commission on Human Rights, 1985; UN Human Rights Committee, 2011). Thus, expanding the limitations on freedom of speech through interpretation seems to contradict the rulings made in these international documents<sup>9</sup> (Kučs, 2006).

In 1948, Iran voted in favor of the UDHR (UN Department of Public, 1949). Subsequently, in 1975, the country ratified the ICCPR without any reservations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>. Articles 29 (2) and 30 of UDHR.; Article 5 (2) of ICCPR.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>. United Nations Charter, Chapter VI: Pacific Settlement of Disputes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>. Article 19 (3) of ICCPR.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>. Article 20 of ICCPR.

Then any kind of restriction on the freedom of expression, including filtering the internet, in Iran must align with the legitimate aims presented in the aforementioned documents.<sup>10</sup> In the absence of a legal obligation to disclose the objectives of internet filtering by state parties in accordance with the ICCPR, the Iranian government has frequently refrained from disclosing the rationale behind such measures. In exceptional instances, they have provided the underlying reasons for internet censorship as follows:

The primary aim is to safeguard national security, which results in the censorship of many websites and platforms (Palizban, 2015). The Islamic Republic of Iran restricts access to parts of the international internet that could be used as tools by political opponents to undermine the political system. For instance, during protests, such as those in 2017-18 (Fars News Agency, 2018), November 2019 (IRNA, 2019), and September 2022 (Burgess, 2022), the government blocked internet access and filtered apps like Instagram, Telegram, and WhatsApp to quell unrest (Eghtesadonline, 2018; ISNA, 2019). The second aim of restricting online freedom of expression is to protect cultural and religious values (IRNA, 2017). Websites offering content against morals, religion, and human dignity should be censored, with 1,000 to 1,500 websites censored monthly (Tasnim, 2013). The third aim of internet censorship is to prevent the dissemination of illicit content, including material that could facilitate criminal activity. In 2020, the Deputy Prosecutor General of Iran reported that 73,000 gambling, phishing, and fraud websites had been blocked (IRNA, 2020).

The stated aims are largely consistent with those outlined in the declaration and convention. However, internet censorship in Iran frequently pursues objectives that are not publicly disclosed. For example, over the past decade, numerous websites, including SoundCloud and Spotify have been intermittently filtered. This filtering was conducted without any public announcement of the objectives (Engoo, 2017). In order to reform the UDHR and ICCPR in the future, the experience of Iran's internet censorship can serve as an example that all state parties must clearly be committed to stating their aims before censoring freedom of expression online. This reformation will enable people to assess the legitimacy of governmental censorship.

# Provided by Law

The imposition of restrictions on freedom of expression online can only be justified if they are clearly defined by  $law^{11}$  (Burdiak & Szalai, 2021). Such

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>. Article 19 (3) of ICCPR



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>. Article 9 of the Civil Code of Iran stipulates that the provisions of international treaties concluded between the Iranian government and other countries in accordance with the constitution shall be considered domestic law.

restrictions must be enacted through a legislative or legitimate rule-making process, be publicly available, and be sufficiently clear for individuals to understand the law and act accordingly (UN Human Rights Committee, 2011; Vitkauskaitė-Meurice, 2011). Furthermore, courts can clarify the ambiguities of a law that restricts freedom of expression online, but if a judicial interpretation is arbitrary, it may violate the principle of legality (Carrillo et al., 2023).

Iran has asserted its commitment to the principles of free speech online by ratifying and endorsing the UDHR and the ICCPR. However, the country's internet censorship institutions possess considerable autonomy and authority, which has the effect of diluting the centrality of the law and rules of the above documents in determining censurable content. This is because these institutions are responsible for determining which content must be censored. The latest regulations enumerate the current bodies responsible for internet censorship as follows:

1) The Supreme Council of Cyberspace, established in 2012 by the leader of the Iranian revolution, makes decisions about the country's cyberspace. In 2013, the National Cyberspace Center was created as a subset of the council to enhance domestic internet capabilities and protect against foreign platform dominance. The center is responsible for internet filtering and is directly involved in internet censorship in Iran.<sup>12</sup> 2) The Supreme National Security Council, headed by Iran's president, can issue urgent filtering orders for internet censorship,<sup>13</sup> such as banning WhatsApp and Instagram or imposing internet blackouts (Hamshahrionline, 2023). These decisions are communicated after implementation. 3) The Committee for Determining Criminal Content, also known as The Filtering Committee, is responsible for issuing filtering orders under judicial oversight and must report to the heads of the three powers and the Supreme National Security Council.<sup>14</sup> Before the 2022 protests, its website was used to update censurable online content, but it is now inaccessible.<sup>15</sup> The government now distributes new lists of censurable content through media outlets.<sup>16</sup> 4) The Iranian judiciary participates in internet censorship via its courts, especially when a private plaintiff is involved.<sup>17</sup> For instance, the Telegram app was censored through a judicial order following a

<sup>14</sup>. Article 21 of the CCL

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>. Note 2 of Article 21 of CCL.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>. Article 4 (2-10) of the statutes of the National Center of Cyberspace

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>. In accordance with Article 176 of the Constitution of Iran, this organization is tasked with the establishment of defense and security policies, the coordination of various activities related to defense and security measures, and the utilization of the country's resources to address both internal and external threats.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>. Now, this domain is not available: https://internet.ir

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>. For example, announcement of a new list of examples of criminal content related to health and public health in January 2024, Announcement of the list of criminal cases of gambling and betting in October 2023.

private complaint (ISNA, 2018). Only those directly involved in the case are informed of the decision, while the general public learns of it only after it is enforced.<sup>18</sup>

The current situation is a major challenge. Before implementing restrictions on the freedom of expression, it is crucial to clearly and publicly publish and communicate them (Aswad, 2020). In fact, the authors of the ICCPR did not mention the crucial issue of transparency in censoring because they may have assumed that clear and public publication and communication are synonymous with the introduction of any law. Consequently, if the cases of internet censorship are to be collectively and precisely determined in law, there will be no problem in terms of transparency because all regulations would be made known to the public before being enforced. However, if the law gives an institution the power to determine cases of internet censorship, there may be a lack of transparency if local law does not require that institution to publicize its decisions. To date, Iran has not given sufficient weight to this issue, which could result in the blocking of individuals' websites or accounts without prior notice of the restrictions. This is because not only does the ICCPR not require state parties to publicize cases of Internet censorship before they are implemented, but also Iranian law does not require censorship institutions to publicize their decisions. Therefore, it is recommended that the ICCPR be amended in the future to require states to clearly publish and communicate any restrictions on freedom of expression before implementing them.

## Necessary

In accordance with the ICCPR, expression online must only be filtered when it is deemed "necessary" to meet a legitimate purpose. However, the precise nature of necessity and the manner in which it should be practically applied remains unclear in the convention (Shepherd, 2017). Postponement of restrictions to prove the necessity is a worthy action, but such a gap in its nature and how to implement it can certainly damage the freedom of expression online. Iran serves as a case study illustrating the necessity for future amendments to the ICCPR to address the aforementioned gap. In fact, the element of necessity for internet censorship in Iran has never been adequately addressed. There are numerous instances where the authorities have failed to justify the censorship measures as a necessity, including the case of blocking Instagram and WhatsApp.

During the 2022 protests in Iran, the Supreme National Security Council blocked Instagram and WhatsApp (Hamshahrionline, 2023). Prior to this action, no justification was provided for the necessity of filtering these two apps. Notwithstanding, after a day, under the pressure of public opinion, the reason for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>. Article 300 of the Civil Procedure Law 2000; Article 380 of the Criminal Procedure Law 2014,



filtering these two apps was merely stated to be national security considerations. The government has posited that terrorist ideologies are learned through social media during times of protest (Borna News, 2002). In spite of that the belief of the state, which has a responsibility for internet censorship, is not a sufficient reason to justify the necessity of filtering. Rather, conditions for its application must be met. Moreover, it was anticipated that Instagram and WhatsApp would be unblocked following the conclusion of the protests. Nonetheless, these two platforms have remained inaccessible since the end of the wave of protests (Fardanews, 2022; Tabnak, 2022). The Iranian government has announced that the removal of filters on these social media platforms has been postponed until their companies are accountable to the Iranian government. This is to prevent similar events from occurring in the future (Astaneh, 2023). However, this decision has been met with criticism, as filtering these platforms is not necessary for the country under normal circumstances, in which national security is not under threat (Khabaronline, 2023). Given the ambiguities in the convention, any objections to the aforementioned procedure can be dismissed since these ambiguities are the root cause of this chaos.

To forestall a recurrence of similar cases in the future, it is imperative that the forthcoming amendments to the convention address a number of key points. Firstly, the concept of necessity must be defined. Generally, the necessity mentions a situation in which there must be a direct and immediate connection between the expression online and the threat to the legitimate aim (UN Human Rights Committee, 2000). Nevertheless, in order to provide a more comprehensive understanding of the concept, it is essential to consider the following points: 1) any evaluation of this relationship must be based on objective considerations, made on a case-by-case basis, and the nature of the freedom of expression<sup>19</sup> (UN Commission on Human Rights, 1985; UN Human Rights Committee, 2011).

2) The use of internet censorship should be considered a last resort (Pitaksantayothin, 2014). It is of paramount importance to prioritize the protection of freedom of expression online, even when attempting to achieve other legitimate objectives. Therefore, if these objectives can be accomplished through means that do not impinge upon freedom of expression online, those alternatives should be considered (UN Human Rights Committee, 2011). There are a number of alternative approaches to internet censorship, including collaboration with global platforms and websites, the implementation of age verification protocols, and the labeling of inappropriate content. In addition, the promotion of media literacy is a further option.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>. Hak—Chul Shin v. Republic of Korea, Communication No. 926/2000, U.N. Doc. CCPR/C/80/D/926/2000 (2004)



3) The scope of internet censorship must be commensurate with the perceived threat posed by the underlying legitimate aim<sup>20</sup> (UN Commission on Human Rights, 1985). In other words, the Internet can be censored to the extent necessary to protect a legitimate aim (Shepherd, 2017). Thus, it has been proposed that the selected restriction should not be more than necessary to protect a legitimate aim, but should always be the least restrictive option among all available choices (Carrillo et al., 2023; UN Human Rights Committee, 2011).

4) Internet censorship should be proportionate in terms of time. Indeed, the rationale behind censorship is not a constant issue but rather contingent on the immediate needs of society. Consequently, censoring should be based on current needs assessments, neither past nor future (UN Commission on Human Rights, 1985). Therefore, the duration of internet filtering must be clearly determined, as the variable needs of the community make permanent internet censorship impractical.

Secondly, each country party should determine at least one authority to verify the necessity of restriction. Indeed, state authorities are better positioned than international judges to provide an informed opinion on the necessity of a restriction intended to protect legitimate aims. Consequently, it can be argued that the onus of proving the necessity of internet censorship should lie with a local authority. In other words, a state party must demonstrate a direct and immediate correlation between speech online and threats to legitimate purpose (Ayalew, 2020; UN Human Rights Committee, 2011). Otherwise, the restriction of freedom of expression through the censoring of websites, platforms, and other digital content is not permitted.

## Right to a Remedy

One fundamental tenet of legal systems is that victims of any unlawful act must have the capacity to have come to assert their rights before any national or international body (Agbor, 2017). Based on that, the writers of the ICCPR were also concerned with advocating the necessary capabilities for individuals to have come to assert the rights guaranteed in the Covenant. In fact, each country that is a party to the ICCPR is responsible for ensuring that the rights and freedoms guaranteed by the Covenant are respected within its territory at first<sup>21</sup>. However, if one rights is violated, the government should provide an effective remedy to redress for the harm suffered and should be capable of addressing the violation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>. Article 2 (1 and 2) of ICCPR.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>. Rafael Marques de Morais v. Angola, No. 1128/2002, UN Doc. CCPR/C/83/D/1128/2002 (2005)

appropriately<sup>22</sup>. The obligation of a state party to provide effective remedies is an essential component of international human rights laws (Shelton, 2015).

The right to remedy is a legal entitlement that guarantees a person who has suffered a human rights violation the right to an effective remedy for that violation (Garner, 2004). The right to an effective remedy cannot be exercised if there is no actual violation in the past or present (Agbor, 2017). Reparation may encompass restitution, rehabilitation, and measures of satisfaction, such as public apologies, public memorials, guarantees of non-repetition, and changes in relevant laws and practices (UN Human Rights Committee, 2004). It may also include the prosecution of those responsible for human rights violations<sup>23</sup>. That is, individuals are able to object to actions and decisions violating the rights guaranteed in the judicial system. This entails, among other things, ensuring that a victim of a human rights violation has the right to have his or her case heard by an independent, impartial, and duly constituted court, tribunal, or forum<sup>24</sup>.

The freedom of expression is one of the most fundamental rights acknowledged within the ICCPR<sup>25</sup>. Its preservation and promotion have consistently been a focal point for the United Nations, reflecting its paramount importance in fostering democratic societies worldwide (UN Human Rights Committee, 2011). The ICCPR's rulings guarantee that individuals alleging violations of their rights, including freedom of expression online, were afforded equitable and efficient avenues to seek redress<sup>26</sup>. Consequently, a state party to the Covenant should ensure that the right to remedies is reflected in domestic laws, before the freedom of expression online is restricted by itself<sup>27</sup>.

In Iran, the remedy for violations of freedom of expression online has never been addressed as a right in local regulations. However, there is a type of these remedies through objection to some filtering decisions. Indeed, the institutions with the power to filter the internet are classified in three parts in terms of the objectionability of their decisions: 1) Objectionable: In the event that filtering is based on the decisions of the Filtering Committee, there is a possibility to object to or appeal them for anyone (Behdadi et al., 2023). 2) Limited objectionable: On the condition that a website or platform is filtered by a judicial order of a court, only the litigants may appeal this decision of the court. This implies that other individuals are unable to appeal, despite being affected by the filtering of a website

<sup>27</sup>. Principle 12 of BPGs.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>. Article 2 (3) (A) of ICCPR; Principle 11 of Basic Principles and Guidelines 2005 (BPGs).

 $<sup>^{23}</sup>$ . Article 2 (3) (B) of ICCPR.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>. Principles 2 (D) and 12 of BPGs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>. Article 19 of ICCPR.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>. Article 2 (3) (A and B) of ICCPR.

or platform<sup>28</sup>. 3) Non-Objectionable: Supreme National Security Council orders cannot be objected to and remain valid until reviewed by the council itself (Moghaddasi & Akbari, 2017). Furthermore, the Iranian parliament effectively precluded individuals from filing judicial complaints against the approvals of the Supreme Council of Cyberspace by eliminating the necessity for the council's appeal in including the provisions of the Law on Organizations and the Procedures of the Court of Administrative Justice (VOA, 2022). The circumstances pertaining to the two recent categories are fraught with peril, endangering the fundamental right to freedom of expression online. In the event that the decision to filter was made in error, there is no right to a remedy, even from the perspective of access to justice, for those whose right to freedom of expression has been infringed.

To prevent similar occurrences in other nations, it is crucial to uphold the right to redress within the ICCPR concerning any constraints on freedom of speech. This right should not only be seen as a general ruling to remedy the violation of all human rights but also as an essential prerequisite for any curtailment of freedom of expression. Embedding the right to redress as a prerequisite for any limitation on freedom of speech within the ICCPR would establish a critical mechanism for addressing instances of censorship and suppression of free speech. Such a provision would establish clear standards for state parties of the ICCPR, stressing the significance of accountability and transparency in any actions aimed at restricting freedom of expression.

## Conclusion

This study explores the intricate relationship between internet censorship, freedom of expression, and the limitations found within the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR). The ICCPR, while offering some protections for freedom of expression, is often inefficient when addressing the complex realities of internet censorship. This paper's conclusions suggest that there are several key amendments that could be introduced to the ICCPR to address these issues and create a more robust legal framework.

1) The current framework of the ICCPR allows states to restrict freedom of expression merely by having a legitimate aim, without the need for public disclosure of that aim. In many cases, governments may use the claim of a legitimate aim to justify severe censorship without publicly declaring the nature of the threat or providing evidence that such measures are truly necessary. The study proposes that merely possessing a legitimate aim should no longer be sufficient grounds for restricting online expression. Instead, state parties must publicly declare their aims before enforcing any kind of online censorship. This proposal stems from the understanding that unannounced aims are often used to suppress

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>. Article 380 of the Criminal Procedure Law 2014



dissenting voices, which is particularly concerning in authoritarian regimes. By requiring state parties to publicly declare their objectives before censoring online expression, this would increase accountability and discourage arbitrary or politically motivated censorship.

2) Governments should be required to either fully specify the behaviors and actions in the online space that may lead to censorship in the law itself, ensuring that censorship does not exceed these legal provisions, or, if an institution is responsible for determining censorship criteria, it must transparently and publicly announce the specific grounds for censorship prior to enforcing any restrictions. This transparency gives citizens the opportunity to understand why certain content is restricted and to take legal action if they believe the restrictions are unjustified. Moreover, transparency builds greater trust in the government's decision-making processes, as citizens can see that restrictions on freedom of expression are based on genuine concerns and not used as a tool for political repression.

3) In accordance with the ICCPR, restrictions on freedom of expression online should be permitted if it is deemed necessary for a legitimate purpose. However, the precise meaning of necessity and the manner of its implementation remain uncertain. It is recommended that future amendments to the ICCPR include a clear definition of necessity, stipulating that online expression must be directly and immediately linked to the threat for which restrictions are imposed. Secondly, the use of internet censorship should be a last resort, with alternatives such as collaboration with platforms, age verification, and media literacy being prioritized. Thirdly, the extent and duration of censorship should be proportional to the threat and based on current needs. Finally, each country should appoint a local authority to verify the necessity of restrictions, ensuring that any online censorship is justified and not excessively restrictive. The introduction of this independent oversight mechanism would help ensure that governments cannot impose restrictions on online speech arbitrarily.

4) The research advocates for the recognition of the right to a remedy as a fundamental prerequisite for any restriction on freedom of expression. That is, this right should not only be seen as a general principle for remedying the violation of all human rights but also as a critical prerequisite for any curtailment of freedom of expression. This right guarantees that individuals have the right to seek redress through independent and impartial courts, underscoring the importance of accountability and transparency when it comes to restricting free speech. Ensuring access to such a right would help to counter instances of unjust suppression of free speech through internet censorship and provide individuals with the means to protect their rights.

While much of this study is informed by the Iranian case, the proposed amendments to the ICCPR have global relevance. As governments worldwide grapple with the challenges of regulating online spaces, the need for stronger protections for freedom of expression has become increasingly apparent. The rise



of authoritarianism, coupled with advancements in digital surveillance and censorship technologies, has made it easier for governments to suppress dissent and control information. By incorporating the recommendations outlined in this research, international human rights frameworks like the ICCPR must be updated to ensure that individuals' rights are adequately protected in the digital age.

## **Disclosure Statement**

The author reports there are no competing interests to declare.

# **Bibliography**

- Adamska, K. (2017). Self-Censorship in Organizations. In Self-censorship in contexts of conflict: Theory and research. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-63378-7\_3
- AFP. (2008). Over five million Web sites blocked in Iran. France 24. https://www.france24.com/en/20081119-5-million-web-sites-blockediran-internet-facebook-youtube-censorship
- Agarwal, A., & Chakravarty, S. (2016). Cairn: identifying network locations for large scale censorship by resource-constrained adversaries. *Indraprastha Institute of Information Technology New Delhi*. https://repository.iiitd.edu.in/jspui/handle/123456789/437
- Agbor, A. A. (2017). Pursuing the Right to an Effective Remedy for Human Rights Violation (s) In Cameroon: The Need for Legislative Reform. *Ajol.Info.* https://doi.org/10.17159/1727
- Asriran. (2006). *Filtering 10 percent of world sites in Iran*. Asriran. https://www.asriran.com/0000mj
- Astaneh, M. (2023). Repeating the condition of removing Instagram and WhatsApp filters by the president: they must be accountable. Digito. https://digiato.com/article/2023/02/01/condition-unblock-instagramwhatsapp-president
- Aswad, E. (2020). To Protect Freedom of Expression, Why Not Steal Victory from the Jaws of Defeat? *Washington and Lee Law Review*, 77(2). https://scholarlycommons.law.wlu.edu/wlulr/vol77/iss2/4
- Ayalew, Y. E. (2020). Assessing the limitations to freedom of expression on the internet in Ethiopia against the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights. African Human Rights Law Journal, 20(1), 315–345. https://doi.org/10.17159/1996-2096/2020/V20N1A12
- Barendt, E. (2005). Freedom of Speech. Oxford University Press.
- Becker, M. (2014). Public values and Net Neutrality in a European Context-A comparative legal study on the impact of public values on the European Net Neutrality legislation [University of Twente]. In 2014. https://essay.utwente.nl/66125/
- Behdadi, A., Zande, M., & Naji Zavareh, M. (2023). The Nature of the Decision of



the Working Group to Determine Examples of Cyberspace Criminal Content and Its Consequences. *Legal Studies of Cyberspace Vol. 5 1, 5*(4), 1. https://doi.org/10.30495/CYBERLAW.2023.698942

- Benedek, W., & Kettemann, M. C. (2013). *Freedom of Expression and the Internet*. Council of Europe Publishing. www.coe.int
- Borna News. (2002). *Why are Instagram and WhatsApp down and for how long?* Borna News. https://borna.news/fa/news/1380287
- Boronow, C. (2012). Silencing the Media in Sri Lanka: How the Sri Lankan Constitution Fuels Self-Censorship and Hinders Reconciliation. *Virginia Journal of International Law*, 53. https://heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/vajint53&id=745 &div=&collection=
- Burdiak, P., & Szalai, A. (2021). Freedom of expression online and internet censorship: regulatory approaches of the united nations and the council of Europe. *European and National Dimension in Research*.
- Burgess, M. (2022, September 23). *Iran's Internet Shutdown Hides a Deadly Crackdown*. https://www.wired.co.uk/article/iran-protests-2022-internet-shutdown-whatsapp
- Carrillo, A. J., Jasper, H., James, K., & Guzman, M. (2023). He Who Dares Not Offend Cannot Be Honest: United Nations Human Rights Committee Jurisprudence and Defamation Laws Under the ICCPR. GWU Legal Studies Research Paper, 2023–31. https://doi.org/10.2139/SSRN.4441859
- *Countries that Censor the Internet* 2024. (2024). https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/countries-thatcensor-the-internet
- Cristiano, F. (2019). Internet Access as Human Right: A Dystopian Critique from the Occupied Palestinian Territory. *Human Rights as Battlefields*. https://ssrn.com/abstract=3640782
- Dadge, D. (Ed.). (2005). Silenced: International Journalists Expose Media Censorship. Prometheus Books.
- Dahlberg, L. (2001). Computer-mediated communication and the public sphere: A critical analysis. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 7(1).
- Day, J. (2021, June). What Is Self-Censorship? How Does It Kill Media Freedom? https://www.liberties.eu/en/stories/self-censorship/43569
- Deibert, R. J. (2003). Black Code: Censorship, Surveillance, and the Militarisation of Cyberspace. *Millennium: Journal of International Studies*, *32*(3).
- Eghtesadonline. (2018, January 31). *The root causes of the recent unrest according to the interior minister*. Eghtesadonline. https://www.eghtesadonline.com/ news/249118
- Engoo. (2017, November 4). Soundcloud and Spotify Are Back Online in Iran. Engoo. https://engoo.com/app/daily-news/article/soundcloud-andspotify-are-back-online-in-iran/rz75RrpHEeeOQ\_dRZDrf6A



- Ensafnews. (2023). *Was Entekhab site already filtered?* Ensafnews. https://ensafnews.com/436199
- Esfandiari, G. (2020, September 4). *Iran To Work With China To Create National Internet System*. Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty. https://www.rferl.org/amp/iran-china-national-internet-systemcensorship/30820857.html
- Euronews. (2023, January 2). *Iran maintains block on WhatsApp and Instagram*. Euronews. https://www.euronews.com/2023/02/01/iran-maintains-blockon-whatsapp-and-instagram
- Fardanews. (2022). The exact time of social network filtering has been announced Is Instagram connected? Fardanews. https://www.fardanews.com/fa/ tiny/news-1179737
- Fars News Agency. (2018). The temporary restrictions imposed by the National Security Council. Fars News Agency. https://www.farsnews. ir/%0Anews/13961015000384/
- Festenstein, M. (2018). Self-Censorship for Democrats. *European Journal of Political Theory*, 324–342. https://doi.org/10.1177/1474885115587480
- Flanagin, A. J., & Metzger, M. J. (2000). Perceptions of internet information credibility. *Journalism and Mass Communication Quaterly*, 77(3), 515– 540. https://doi.org/10.1177/107769900007700304
- Freedom House. (2019). *Freedom on the Net*. Freedom House. https://www.freedomonthenet.org/countries-in-detail
- Garner, B. A. (2004). Black's Law Dictionary (Eighth). Thomson West.
- Gruičić, M. D. (2011). Internet and the Structural Transformation of Public Debate-A Comparison of the Online and Offline Public Spheres in Croatia. Central European University.
- Gunatilleke, G. (2021). Justifying Limitations on the Freedom of Expression. *Human Rights Review*, 22(1), 91–108. https://doi.org/10.1007/S12142-020-00608-8/METRICS
- Habermas, J. (1989). *The structural transformation of the public sphere: An inquiry into a category of bourgeois society*. The MIT Press.
- Hachigian, N. (2002). The Internet and Power in One-Party East Asian States. *The Washington Quarterly*, 25(3), 41–58.
- Hamshahrionline. (2023, February 1). *The Instagram filter decision was made in the Secretariat of the Supreme National Security Council.* Hamshahrionline. https://hamshahrionline.ir/x8hQG
- IFMAT. (2020, November 17). *Internet censorship in Iran*. IFMAT. https://www.ifmat.org/11/05/internet-censorship-in-iran/
- ILNA. (2024). *The internet we have is actually a filternet*. ILNA. https://www.ilna.ir/fa/tiny/news-1432665
- IRNA. (2017). The filtering of cyberspace sites and channels is done by a judicial order or a committee to determine examples. IRNA.



272

https://irna.ir/xjm6RH

- IRNA. (2019). *The Internet has been shut down by the National Security Council*. IRNA. https://www.irna.ir/news/83560282/
- IRNA. (2020). 73 thousand gambling, phishing and fraud sites were filtered. IRNA. https://irna.ir/xjCzgy
- ISNA. (2018). Court ordered to block Telegram. ISNA. https://:www.%0 Aisna.ir/news./97021006264
- ISNA. (2019, September 1). *The platform of many riots in January 2016 was cyber space*. ISNA. https://www.isna.ir/news/98061005137
- Kakungulu-Mayambala, R. (2008). internet Censorship and Freedom of Expression: A critical Appraisal of the Regulation of Hate Speech on the internet. *In Trabajo Presentado En La Conferencia Bileta, Glasgow, 2, 1–*17. https://www.bileta.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/Internet-Censorship-and-Freedom-of-Expression-Ronald-Kakungulu.pdf
- Kalhor, H. (2022). *The tumultuous story of the emergence and durability of the Internet in Iran*. Zoomit. https://www.zoomit.ir/tech-iran/384507-historyof-internet-in-iran/
- Kemp, S. (2023, February 9). *Digital 2023: Iran Datareportal*. https://datareportal.com/reports/digital-2023-iran
- Khabaronline. (2023). *Rashidi Kochi's claim: Is it illegal to continue filtering? Why?* Khabaronline. https://www.khabaronline.ir/news/1838765
- Khamenei, A. (2002). Supreme Leader's Positions on the Internet. Parsine. http://parsine.com/fa/news/59765
- Khamenei, A. (2015). Appointing the members of the Supreme Council of Cyberspace. The Official Website of Ayatollah Khamenei. https://farsi.khamenei.ir/message-%0Acontent?id=30658
- Khanizadeh, R. (2023, September 12). *Iranians hit by internet curbs in year since protests*. Al-Monitor. https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2023/09/ iranians-hit-internet-curbs-year-protests
- Kučs, A. (2006). Freedom of expression, prohibition of hate speech and incitement to discrimination: the striking of balance [The University of Latvia]. https://dspace.lu.lv/dspace/bitstream/handle/7/5270/7439Arturs\_Kucs\_20 07.pdf?sequence=1
- Lagerkvist, J. (2005). The Rise of Online Public Opinion in the People's Republic of China. *An International Journal*, *3*(1), 119–130.
- Lazer, D. M. J., Baum, M. A., Benkler, Y., Berinsky, A. J., Greenhill, K. M., Menczer, F., Metzger, M. J., Nyhan, B., Pennycook, G., Rothschild, D., Schudson, M., Sloman, S. A., Sunstein, C. R., Thorson, E. A., Watts, D. J., & Zittrain, J. L. (2018). The science of fake news: Addressing fake news requires a multidisciplinary effort. *Science*, *359*(6380), 1094–1096. https://doi.org/10.1126/SCIENCE.AAO2998/SUPPL\_FILE/AAO2998\_L AZER\_SM.PDF



- Mehr News Agency. (2020). *The demand of the leader of Iran about cyberspace has not been paid attention to*. Mehr News Agency. https://mehrnews.com/xSzq8
- Mill, J. S. (2003). On Liberty. Yale University Press.
- Moghaddasi, M., & Akbari, E. (2017). Legal Status of Acts of the Supreme National Security Council in the Regime of Constitutional Law of Iran. *Public Law Studies Quarterly*, 47(4), 873–893. https://doi.org/10.22059/ JPLSQ.2017.223024.1420
- Momen, M. N. (2019). Freedom of expression in the digital age: Internet censorship. *The Palgrave Encyclopedia of Global Security Studies, Palgrave Macmillan, Cham, 10.*
- NPR. (2018, January 3). In Response To Protests, Iran Cuts Off Internet Access, Blocks Apps. NPR. https://www.npr.org/2018/01/03/575252552/inresponse-to-protests-iran-cuts-off-internet-access-blocks-apps
- Ong, E. (2019). Online Repression and Self-Censorship: Evidence from Southeast Asia. *Government and Opposition*, 56(1), 141–162. https://doi.org/10.1017/gov.2019.18
- Palizban, M. (2015). The Relationship Between Internet And National Security In The Islamic Republic Of Iran. *Political Quarterly*, 45(3), 635–654. https://doi.org/10.22059/JPQ.2015.55580
- Papacharissi, Z. (2002). The virtual sphere: The internet as a public sphere. *New Media and Society*, 4(1), 9–27.
- Pasquetto, I. V., Swire-Thompson, B., Amazeen, M. A., Benevenuto, F., Brashier, N. M., Bond, R. M., Bozarth, L. C., Budak, C., Ecker, U. K. H., Fazio, L. K., Ferrara, E., Flanagin, A. J., Flammini, A., Freelon, D., Grinberg, N., Hertwig, R., Jamieson, K. H., Joseph, K., Jones, J. J., ... Yang, K. C. (2020). Tackling misinformation: What researchers could do with social media data. *Harvard Kennedy School Misinformation Review*, 1(8). https://doi.org/10.37016/MR-2020-49
- Pitaksantayothin, J. (2014). Internet censorship by law: A challenge to the constitutional right to freedom of expression in Thailand. UUM Journal of Legal Studies, 5, 1–12. http://e-journal.uum.edu.my/index.php/ uumjls/article/view/4575
- Poor, N. (2005). Mechanisms of an Online Public Sphere: The Website Slashdot. Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication, 10(2). https://doi.org/10.1111/J.1083-6101.2005.TB00241.X
- Rahimi, B. (2003). Cyberdissent: the Internet in revolutionary Iran. *Middle East Review of International Affairs*, 7(3), 101–115.
- Redish, M. H. (1982). The Value of Free Speech. University of Pennsylvania Law Review, 130(3), 591–645.
- Rhoads, C., & Fassihi, F. (2011, March 28). Iran Vows to Unplug Internet. The<br/>Wall Street Journal. https://www.wsj.com/articles/



SB10001424052748704889404576277391449002016

- Salmasi, M., Nasiri, B., Shir, T., & Soltanifar, M. (2022). Analysis and presentation of self-censorship model in cyberspace with a grand theoretical approach in Iran. *Political Sociology of Iran*, 5(10), 39–57. https://doi.org/10.30510/PSI.2022.305713.2374
- Scanlon, T. (1977). A theory of freedom of expression. Oxford University Press.
- Schauer, F. (1982). *Free Speech : A Philosophical Enquiry*. Cambridge University Press.
- Shahbaz, A., & Funk, A. (2020). Freedom on the Net 2020: The Pandemic's Digital Shadow. https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/2020-
- Shearer, E. (2021, January 12). *More than eight-in-ten Americans get news from digital devices*. Pew Research Center. https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2021/01/12/more-than-eight-in-ten-americans-get-news-from-digital-devices/
- Shelton, D. (2015). Remedies in International Human Rights Law (3rd ed.). Oxford.
- Shepherd, A. (2017). Extremism, Free Speech and the Rule of Law: Evaluating the Compliance of Legislation Restricting Extremist Expressions within Article 19 ICCPR. Utrecht J. Int'l & Eur. L., 19(85), 62–83. https://doi.org/10.5334/ujiel.405
- Shewale, R. (2024, January 19). Internet User Statistics In 2024 (Global Demographics). Demandsage. https://www.demandsage.com/internet-user-statistics/
- Statista. (2024). Internet Iran. Statista. https://www.statista.com/outlook/co/ digital-connectivity-indicators/internet/iran
- Tabnak. (2022). Internet outages and filtering will be resolved when the situation calms down. Tabnak. https://www.tabnak.ir/004nj8
- Tabnak. (2023). *Member of Parliament: We cannot stand against technology*. Tabnak. https://www.tabnak.ir/fa/news/1165873
- Tait, R. (2006, December 4). Censorship fears rise as Iran blocks access to top websites. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/technology/ 2006/dec/04/news.iran
- Tasnim. (2013). 1500 anti-religious sites are filtered every month. Tasnim. https://tn.ai/42128
- Tasnim. (2016, August). A report on the filtering of several news agencies and news sites in recent days. Tasnim. https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/ 1395/06/17/1180762/
- Techrato. (2023). *Member of Parliament: You can prevent the free flow of information only by cutting off the electricity / Filtering is not responsible!* Techrato. https://techrato.com/2022/12/10/filtering-prevents-flow-of-information/
- The Guardian. (2012, January 5). *Iran clamps down on internet use*. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/jan/05/iran-clamps-down-



internet-use

- Timming, A. R., & Johnstone, S. (2015). mployee silence and authoritarian personality: A political psychology of workplace democracy. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, 23, 154–171.
- UN Commission on Human Rights. (1985). Siracusa Principles on the Limitation and Derogation Provisions in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, U.N. Doc. E/CN.4/1985/4. United Nations. http://hrlibrary.umn.edu/instree/siracusaprinciples.html
- UN Department of Public. (1949). Yearbook of the United Nations, 1948-1949. 3. https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/860251
- UN Human Rights Committee. (2000). Concluding Observations: Kuwait CCPR/CO/69/KW.

https://www.refworld.org/policy/polrec/hrc/2000/en/18128

- UN Human Rights Committee. (2004). General comment no. 31 (80), The nature of the general legal obligation imposed on States Parties to the Covenant : International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights : adopted on 29 March 2004 (2187th meeting) / Human Rights Committee, 80th session. UN,. https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/533996
- UN Human Rights Committee. (2011). General comment no. 34, Article 19, Freedoms of opinion and expression. https://www.refworld.org /legal/general/hrc/2011/en/83764
- UN Human Rights Council. (2012). Resolution 20/8 The promotion, protection and enjoyment of human rights on the Internet. United Nations Digital Library. https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/731540
- UN Human Rights Council. (2016). Resolution 32/13 The promotion, protection and enjoyment of human rights on the Internet. United Nations Digital Library. https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/845727
- UN Human Rights Council. (2018). Resolution 38/7 The promotion, protection and enjoyment of human rights on the Internet. United Nations Digital Library. https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/1639840
- Vitkauskaitė-Meurice, D. (2011). The scope and limits of the freedom of religion in international human rights law. *Jurisprudencija*, 18(3), 841–857.
- VOA. (2022, June 20). The parliament of Iran closed the way for judicial complaints against the approvals of the two supreme councils. Voice of America (Persian). https://ir.voanews.com/a/iran-parliament-violatespeople-rights/6624746.html
- Zad, A. (2022, September 29). *When will Iran's internet censorship collapse?* Slate . https://slate.com/technology/2022/09/iran-protests-mahsa-aminiinternet-censorship.html
- Zhang, M., & Yang, S. (2020). How does censorship shape citizens' participations of mobile government social media? A value perspective. *Lecture Notes in Computer Science (Including Subseries Lecture Notes in Artificial*



*Intelligence and Lecture Notes in Bioinformatics*), *12216 LNCS*, 211–221. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50350-5\_17

- Zhang, Y. (2010). The right to freedom of expression versus media censorship in China: Chinese citizens and the Internet. University of Tromsø School of Global Studies, Göteborgs University.
- Ziapoor, H. (2022, October 25). Filtering in Iran, collective punishment of Iranians! *Arman Meli*. https://www.pishkhan.com/news/284180
- Ziccardi, G. (2013). Digital activism, Internet control, transparency, censorship, surveillance and human rights: An international perspective. *Resistance, Liberation Technology and Human Rights in the Digital Age*, 187–307.
- Zitoons. (2016). Filtering of 9 news websites and news agencies by order of judicial authorities. Zitoons. https://www.zeitoons.com/17103
- Zittrain, J. L., Faris, R., Noman, H., Clark, J., Tilton, C., & Morrison-Westphal, R. (2017). The Shifting Landscape of Global Internet Censorship. SSRN Electronic Journal. https://doi.org/10.2139/SSRN.2993485
- Zixue, T. (2006). The Internet in China: Cyberspace and Civil Society. Routledge.

#### Legislation and Documents cited

- Civil Code of Iran, available on 02/25/2024: https://rc.majlis.ir/ fa/law/show/97937;
- Computer Crimes Law of Iran, available on 02/25/2024: https://rc.majlis.ir/ fa/law/show/135717
- Constitution of Iran, available on 02/25/2024: https://rc.majlis.ir/fa/ law/show/133730
- Publishing and Free Access to Information Law of Iran, available on 02/25/2024: https://rc.majlis.ir/fa/law/show/780303
- Press Law of Iran, available on 02/25/2024: https://press.farhang.gov.ir/ fa/rules/laws2
- Computer criminal content of Iran, available on 02/25/2024: https://shs.farhang.gov.ir/fa/laws/laws/masadigh
- Criminal Procedure Law of Iran, available on 02/25/2024: https://qavanin.ir/Law/TreeText/249869
- Status of Ratification Interactive Dashboard, available on 02/25/2024: https://indicators.ohchr.org
- The Government Order of the leader of the Iranian revolution about the appointment of members of the Supreme Council of Cyberspace, available on 02/25/2024: https://farsi.khamenei.ir/message-content?id=30658



- The situation of Iran's membership in the ICCPR, available on 02/25/2024: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/15/TreatyBodyExternal/Treaty.aspx ?CountryID=81&Lang=en
- The statutes of the National Center of Cyberspace, available on 02/25/2024: https://rc.majlis.ir/fa/law/show/820227
- United Nations Charter, Chapter VI: Pacific Settlement of Disputes, available on 02/25/2024: https://www.un.org/en/about-us/un-charter/chapter-6

